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product reviews, letters to the editor, birdwatching 
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I sit in the top of the wood, my eyes closed.
Inaction, no falsifying dream
Between my hooked head and hooked feet:
Or in sleep rehearse perfect kills and eat.
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ANNUAL REPORT BY THE PRESIDENT  
ON BEHALF OF COUNCIL FOR 2005-2006

It is my pleasure to present this report on behalf of Council to the 67th Annual General 
Meeting of the Ornithological Society of New Zealand to be held in Wellington on  
3rd June 2006. 

Council 
Council met formally on two occasions in 2005, the first being in Hamilton on 3rd June 
2005 in conjunction with the 2005 AGM, and the second being in Wellington on 15th 
October 2005.

Council elections
Nominations for the positions of President, Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer  
were called for in accordance with the Society’s constitution. Two nominations were received 
for the position of President. They were for Stuart Nicholson and Richard Holdaway. After 
the voting papers were sent out, Stuart Nicholson withdrew his nomination. Therefore, 
an election for the position of President was not necessary. Richard Holdaway, as the 
remaining nominee, automatically becomes the next President for a term of three years 
from the conclusion of this Annual General Meeting. Only one nomination was received 
for each of the other positions. As a result David Lawrie, Claudia Duncan, and Mark Nee 
are elected to the positions of Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer, respectively, for a 
term of three years from the conclusion of this Annual General Meeting.

Membership
There was a small increase in membership of the Society during the year. Paid-up 
membership was 919 as at 7th May 2006. It consisted of ordinary members (660), family 
members (99), life members (56), student members (29), institutional members (72), and 
fellows (3).

Notornis editor
Murray Williams replaced Richard Holdaway as editor of Notornis from 1st July 2003. 
The position has now gone full circle. Murray retired recently as editor and Richard 
generously agreed to assume that role again. The Society is grateful to Murray for his 
editorship of the journal. Notornis continues to be one of the major contributions by the 
Society and its membership, both professional and amateur, to knowledge of the birds 
of Australasia, Oceania and Antarctica, with particular emphasis on the birds of the New 
Zealand region.

Our international reputation as an ornithological society is judged in large measure 
by the standard of presentation and content of our official journal. Council requests that 



and short notes to the editor of Notornis for publication in that journal. 

Special Notornis issue
Separate mention must be made of “A celebration of Kakapo”. This 
is the appropriate title of the March 2006 issue of Notornis that is a 
special volume devoted entirely to the Kakapo (Strigops habroptilus). 
The dearth of published literature relating to this critically-endangered 
endemic New Zealand parrot was recognized by Murray Williams 
who, while still editor of Notornis, conceived and edited this special 
edition of the Society’s journal. The Society is grateful to Murray for 
ably remedying the literature defect by organising the preparation 
of a wide-ranging series of papers and notes relating to the Kakapo, 
written by authorities in the field, and for arranging the funding for, 
and overseeing the publication of, this invaluable collection as a special 
issue of our journal.

Southern Bird
Southern Bird is much appreciated by the membership. The Society 
continues to be grateful to Nick Allen, who became its editor in June 
2003, for his continuing efforts in maintaining the standard and 
popularity of this publication. It is hoped that members will continue 
to supply Nick with copious amounts of interesting and informative 
material for publication.

Australasian Ornithological and Shorebird Conferences
These conferences were undoubtedly the ornithological highlight of the 
year. The Australasian Ornithological Conference, a joint OSNZ and 
Birds Australia initiative to promote ornithology in our region, was held 
in Blenheim from 6-10th December 2005. The Australasian Shorebird 
Conference, hosted by OSNZ in association with the Australasian 
Wader Study Group and the New Zealand Wader Study Group and 
focusing on wader research and conservation, was held in Nelson 
from 11-13th December 2005, immediately following the Australasian 
Ornithological Conference. Each conference attracted a large number 
of participants, including many from New Zealand and Australia and 
some from much further afield. Participants were treated to excellent 
programmes of informative and very ably presented plenary lectures, 
papers, and posters on a wide variety of topics relating to the avifauna 
of the Australasian region in particular.

The opportunity presented by the Australasian Ornithological 
Conference was also availed of to hold a separate workshop at which 
the possibility of a landbird monitoring scheme for New Zealand was 
discussed by ornithologists from both here and overseas who have a 
special interest and expertise in the formation and operation of such a 
scheme. Society members will hear more about this in due course. In 
addition to the formal sessions of the conferences, many participants 
availed themselves of opportunities to take part in field excursions that 
included birdwatching off Kaikoura, in the Marlborough Sounds, at 
Nelson Lakes National Park, and at Farewell Spit. This is the first time 
these two important international conferences have been held in New 
Zealand. Together, they constituted the biggest ornithological gathering 
in this country since the International Ornithological Congress held in 
Christchurch in 1990. Credit for their undoubted success must go to all 
the many Society members and other persons who were involved in 
whatever way.  

Miranda Naturalists’ Trust
The OSNZ Column concerning our Society and its activities has 
appeared regularly in Miranda Naturalists’ Trust News. Since my last 
Annual Report, the following have been the subject of articles in that 
column: the OSNZ Bird Distribution Mapping Scheme (May 2005), 
the OSNZ 2005 Scientific Day (August 2005), electronic availability 
of New Zealand bird literature (November 2005), the Australasian 
Ornithological Conference (February 2006) and the special Kakapo 
issue of Notornis (May 2006). 

Appreciation
Council thanks all other members who have contributed in many 
ways to the management and well-being of our Society during the past 

membership secretary, members of the Notornis Editorial Board and 
reviewers, contributors to Notornis and Southern Bird, compilers of and 
contributors to regional newsletters, convenors and organisers of the 
Beach Patrol Scheme, Nest Records Scheme, Moult Scheme, Atlas Scheme 
and Twitchathon, members of the Rare Birds Committee, the Scientific 
Committee, and the Checklist Committee, our librarians and webmaster, 
those members who have made generous donations of various sorts to the 
Society, and many other members particularly at a regional level. Council 
also thanks all those members and others who ensured that our 2005 
AGM weekend in Hamilton, with its associated Scientific Day and field 
trips, was both enjoyable and productive. As I have said several times 
before, it would not be possible to run our voluntary Society without the 
goodwill and willing assistance of all these people, and the continuing 
support of the general membership itself.
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The annual accounts attached highlight both the Statement of Balances 
and individual accounts and outline overall a most satisfying year’s 
activities.

The balances show an increase in investments, due to much work 
in progress, and funds held to meet these items. The General Account 
shows an overall surplus of $7,003 due to subscriptions increasing from 
$43,135 to $54,256 because the 2004 year increase in the subscription 
rate applied in 2005.

In addition costs were largely held, apart from an increased write-
off of plant items and sale items. While there will be minor sales in 
future it is pointless to list items separately, and plant depreciation 
should be lower in future.

Apart from the General Account the individual accounts worthy 
of note are the Plant Purchase Replacement and Maintenance Reserve 
(no.3) which was set up to fund larger computer-type expenses, and 
which now appears unnecessary as most members have their own 
personal computers. Therefore, next year I propose to add this back to 
our General Account.

The remaining accounts balances are adequate, apart from the 
Meadows Atlas Memorial and Contracts Accounts (nos. 8 and 10) which 
have funds in hand (i.e. in the bank) to meet ‘works in progress’ such 
as the Notornis Kakapo issue just received, and the Atlas which Chris 
Robertson largely funds with grants and sales. In the main contracts 
are seasonal efforts with field work in summer, writings in winter,  
and as stated above to have funds in hand is a quite unique feature in 
my experience.

Overall the accounts are satisfactory and thanks are due to firstly 
our loyal membership and many individuals who work both at regional 
and national level. The Accounts disclose only ‘iceberg costs’ and give 
no value to the skill and time and no doubt transport costs of all who 
take part in our recording and written activities. In addition the AOC 
Conference and projects with David Melville have been completed, but 
with accounts to be completed. 

With the conclusion of David Medway’s term as President I wish 
to thank him for steadfast support and knowledge together with 
Councillors and Roger Sharp, and also Murray Williams and Nick 
Allen as Editors (and one a fund raiser of note!). Murray’s Kakapo issue 
is a highlight to me for more reasons than one.

Chris Robertson also helps and funds his activities in more fields 
than just the Atlas. The Hartys, Betty Seddon, the Hamilton AGM team 
and the Bells in Blenheim and all Regional Representatives have all 
helped in many varied ways.

Although we are not a large body we punch well above our weight 
of numbers and the Department of Conservation’s assistance with 
funding for research projects continues to be beneficial to us both.

I recommend the Accounts for the year ended 31st December 2005  
be adopted. 
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Less Expenditure
Transfer to General Funds

Annual Contribution 1,395 1,488
Surplus/(Deficit) 2,637 (929)

Plus Balance as at 1 January 2005 13,949 14,876
Balance as at 31 December 2005 16,586 13,947

3. PLANT PURCHASE REPLACEMENT  
& MAINTENANCE RESERVE

2005 2004

Expenditure
Repairs 300 45

Total Expenditure 300 45
Surplus (Deficit) (300) (45)
Plus Balance as at 1 January 2005 15,688 15,733

Balance as at 31 December 2005 15,388 15,688

4. LIBRARY & ASSETS 
ACCOUNT

2005 2004

Income 9
Library Exchanges 1,700 2,000

1,700 2,000
Less
Transfer to General Funds
         Annual Depreciation 5,910 2,736

Surplus/(Deficit) (4,210) (736)

Plus Balance as at 1 January 2005 45,490 46,226
Balance as at 31 December 2005 41,280 45,490

5. SIR ROBERT FALLA 
MEMORIAL AWARD FUND

2005 2004

Income
Interest 282 149
Surplus/(Deficit) 282 149

Plus Fund Balance as at 1 January 2005 4,087 3,938
Balance as at 31 December 2005 4,369 4,087

6. A T EDGAR JUNIOR AWARD FUND 2005 2004
Income
Donations 143 18
Interest 275 143
Income 418 161
Plus Fund Balance as at 1 January 2005 3,978 3,817

Balance as at 31 December 2005 4,396 3,978

7. PROJECT ASSISTANCE FUNDS 2005 2004
Income
Royalties Penguin Field Guide 4,523 4,637
Interest 6,061 3,754
Projects Reversed 1,230 1,230
Total Receipts 11,814 9,621

Expenditure
Projects; Grants made 7A 0 1,991
Projects; Grants Approved 7B 1,230 1,230
Regional and Petrol Grants 4,916 2,373
Advance Conference Nov 2005 0 1,406
Advance State of Birds 2,466 0
Transfer
Meadows Atlas Memorial Fund 0 2,529
Total Expenditure 8,612 9,529

Surplus/(Deficit) 3,202 92
Plus Balance as at 1 January 2005 99,701 99,609

Balance as at 31 December 2005 102,903 99,701

MEMORIAL FUND
Income
DoC Atlas Project 46,000 50,000
Sales 4,470 569
Donations 660 336
Interest 6,963 2,585
Transfers from:

Project Assistance/Atlasing 0 2,529
Income 58,093 56,019

Expenditure
Atlas Plans/Mapping 22,562 16,395
Data Entry 1,194 1,575
Transfer to General Account
Administration Charge 2,375 1,544
Expenditure 26,131 19,514

Surplus/(Deficit) 31,962 36,505
Balance as at 1 January 2005 63,002 26,497
Balance as at 31 December 2005 94,964 63,002

9. LIBRARY AUCTION RESERVE
Income
Adjustment as 2004 charged in error 831 0

Expenditure
Paper 588 831

Surplus/(Deficit) 243 (831)

Balance as at 1st January 2005 2,443 3,274
Balance as at 31 December 2005 2,686 2,443

10. CONTRACTS ACCOUNT
Income
Wader Report 0 17,000
Notornis Kakapo Issue 15,000 0
Wader Report 6,576 0
Wader Surveys 52,000 0

73,576 17,000
Expenditure
Kakapo Issue 2,500 12,500
Transfer to:
General Account  

Administration Fees 0 4,500
2,500 17,000

Surplus /(Deficit) 71,076 0
Balance 1st January 2005 Wader Report 15,000 15,000
Balance 31st December 2005 86,076 15,000
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1. STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES
General Accounting Principles
The general accounting principles recognised as appropriate for the 
measurement and reporting of earnings under the historical cost 
method of accounting have been adopted by society.

Particular Accounting Policies
Particular Accounting Policies which materially affect the measurement 
of the excess of income over expenditure and financial position have 
been applied as follows:



9. LIBRARY, ASSETS AND DEPRECIATION
 YEAR COST  BOOK VALUE TOTAL DEP.  TOTAL BOOK VALUE
ITEM PURCHASE PRICE TO 31/12/04 DEP. 2005 DEP TO 31/12/05
Library  29,963 29,963  1,700*(1)   31,663 
Computers 1992 12,385 992 11,393 992 12,385 
Computers 1994 10,033 2,190 7,843 330 8,173  1,860 
Computers 1997 7,736 2,066 5,670 310 5,980  1,756 
Computers 1998 3,122 848 2,274 848 3,122 
Computers 1999 5,251 2,186 3,065 328 3,393  1,858 
Computers 2001 4,638 2,776 1,862 416 2,278  2,360 
Display 1989 1,311 152 1,159 152 1,311 
Display 1990 1,000 130 870 130 1,000 
Scales 1991 2,700 378 2,322 378 2,700 
Callipers 1992 1,350 217 1,133 217 1,350 
Telescopes 1991 7,265 1,074 6,191 1,074 7,265 
Tripods 1991 2,426 266 2,160 266 2,426 
Boxes 1992 410 67 343 67 410 
Nest Records 1995 7,000 1,717 5,283 257 5,540  1,460 
Glasses *(2) 1995 1,467 380 1,087 57 1,144  323 
Fax 1996 355 88 267 88 355 
  98,412 45,490 52,922 7,610 58,832  41,280 
*(1) Library Exchanges   *(2) Heather Memorial Glasses

Subscription in arrears have not been included in income.
Subscriptions in advance have been excluded from income.

b. Royalty Income
Sales of Field Guide of the birds of New Zealand ( Falla, Sibson, Turbott) 
have ceased. Royalties from The Field Guide to the Birds of New Zealand 
( Heather & Robertson) are credited to the Project Assistance Fund.

c. Interest Earned
Interest earned by investments of funds has been credited to 
respective funds at a rate of 6.2%. This rate is calculated by 
apportioning the total interest received over Restricted and General 
Funds, with a deduction for administration.

d. Depreciation
Depreciation is charged at an annual rate of 15% diminishing value. 
The library is not depreciated but retained at cost price and cost of 
Journals exchanged with other Societies and Institutions.

e. Goods & Service Tax
Income and expenditure are stated exclusive of goods and services tax.

2. RESERVES
 a. Life Membership
The life membership reserve consists of life membership  
subscriptions and interest less annual transfer of 10% of balance 
to General Funds.

b. Plant Purchase
The Plant Purchase Replacement and Maintenance Reserve, was 
set up in 1992 to ensure provision for replacement and mainte-
nance of plant and is not currently funded as it is considered the 
Reserve is more than adequate.

3. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 2005 2004

Royalties Penguin 1,800 2,000
Interest BNZ 617 1,815
Auckland Mortgage Trust 1,481 0
Notornis 2,514 940
Southern Bird 100 163
AGM refund 1,659 781
Posting Refund 0 957
Nelson OSNZ 0 981

8,171 7,637

4. STOCKS OF SALES ITEMS 2005 2004

Final Statement 0 3,358
0 3,358

1. Notornis. In the past it was policy to print extra copies of the 
quarterly journal to be held for eventual sale to libraries, institu-
tions and new members.
Holdings are now reduced to only nominal value. This year  
values reduced to nil as they are all old stock items.

2. The account shows income from sales mainly of older holdings 
at AGMs, pens and surplus Notornis. It is anticipated sales of up 
to $800 will be made annually. 

5. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 2005 2004

Projects Assistance Grants Unpaid 1,230 1,230
Audit Fee Accrued 800 1,300

2,030 2,530

6. NOTORNIS & SOUTHERN BIRDS 
REFUNDS

2005 2004

Notornis/Library Exchanges 1,700 2,000
Papers in Notornis 5,776 2,178
Southern Bird adverts 175 164

7,651 4,342

7A. PROJECT ASSISTANCE FUND GRANTS MADE

04.01 Moult Scheme 0 1,991
Transfer to: 

Medows Atlas Memorial Fund 0 2,529
Regional and Petrol Grants 4,916 2,373
AOC Conference 2,466 0

7,382 6,893

7B. PROJECTS APPROVED

Various
98.01 Southland Black-billed Gull Banding 480 480
98.02 R. Keedwell's Study 350 350
99.01 Hawkes Bay Stopwatches 400 400

1,230 1,230

8. CASHFLOW STATEMENT

A cashflow statement has not been prepared. The provisions for 
differential reporting under Generally Accepted Accounting Practice, 
specifically Exposure Draft No.62 “Framework for Differential 
Reporting” allows entities of the size of The Ornithological Society 
of New Zealand Inc. be exempt from the completion of a Statement 
of Cashflow.
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Despite CSN being in abeyance at the moment members should 
send in details of their sightings to the regional recorder for their 
region by 31st July.
 
The Classified Summarised Notes year runs from 1st July to 30th 
June, so now is the time to extract all those observations from 
your notebooks, scraps of paper, and computers.

Vagrant, uncommon and threatened species are the focus of CSN. 
For common species, census counts are useful (especially if the 
censuses are carried out regularly and any trends or unusual 
numbers are highlighted). Unusual behaviour, such as calls, 
displays, diet, and flocking, as well as abnormal mortality are of 
interest to CSN. Generally speaking distribution records are not 
of interest unless they are outside the known range of the species 
and therefore extend our knowledge, or are from localities seldom 
visited by ornithologists/birdwatchers.

Usually the following data should not be submitted for CSN: 
nest records, beach patrol records, and banding records. These 
sorts of records are best submitted to the respective scheme 
convenors, or the banding office. There are exceptions to this 
rule if the sighting was unusual or interesting, and supporting 
information is sent with the record.
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William Abbott (Auckland), Kay Collyer (Canterbury), Rosemary 
Cotman (South Auckland), Karen Denyer (Waikato), Lala Frazer 
(Otago), Peter Frost (Wanganui), Kevin Hedge (Marlborough), 
Malcolm Ives (Nelson), Eleanor Lancaster (Waikato), Malcolm 
Lightband (Hawkes Bay), Kirsten Olsen (Manawatu), Ben Paris 
(Waikato), Robert Peeters (Waikato), Patricia Percy (Wairarapa), 
Jennifer Punter (Auckland), Michael Punter (Auckland), 
Tim Robinson (Far North), Alex Rutherford (Nelson), David 
Shackleton (U.K.), Bill Smith (Far North), Ian Smith (Hawkes 
Bay), Norma Smith (Hawkes Bay), Pauline Stephinson (Far 
North), Rose Thorogood (Auckland), Fran Willis (Wellington), 
Mahe Winikerei (Volcanic Plateau).
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Jane Ashby, Harry Battam, Tony Beauchamp, Gerry Brackenbury, 
Rhys Buckingham, Mary Craven, Jean Creighton, Mr G L Don, Dr 
R. E. Fordyce, Mark Fraser, Ian Jamieson, Jim Jolly, Paddy Latham, 
Tim Lovegrove, Mr R.S. Macdonald, Alan Miller, Dr P. L. Munns, 
Bernadette Russell, Paul Scofield, Gillian Vaughan, Janet Vaughan,  
Mr W. A. Watters, John Woods.
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Since 1989, members of the Ornithological Society have been 
studying the Grey-faced Petrel Pterodroma macroptera gouldi, otherwise 
known as the North Island Muttonbird, on Mount Maunganui, now 
known as Mauao. The aim was to obtain knowledge about the stability 
of the colony, the extent of predation and/or poaching that occurred 
there, and breeding success.

Initially, Mauao was the only site visited, but between the mid 1990s 
and early 2000s, the nearby offshore island of Motuotau (Rabbit Island) 
was also visited as a comparison. Motuotau was our control island, 
and a good example of a seabird island, with thousands of birds using 
the site, whereas Mauao was one of the last few remaining mainland 
colonies of the species.

Motuotau is no longer visited. However, in 1999, 30 chicks were 
transferred from there to Mauao as part of a DoC initiative to illustrate 
the potential of transfers of the much scarcer Taiko. The Taiko is a 
critically-endangered close relative of the Grey-faced Petrel, and if ever 
there comes a time when the Chatham Island petrel species needs to be 
transferred, techniques need to be in place with more common species 
as to how to perform the transfer. Two chicks from the transfer have 
been caught on Mauao in the last two seasons.

The Grey-faced Petrel studies involve visiting sites beginning 
at the outset of the breeding season in April. These trips are to band 
adults returning to the colonies, and last though to September. In the 
November to January period, the trips are to band chicks – and any 
adults that get in the way!

Mauao faces a battery of pests, some of which are controlled 
easily (rabbits), and some which are not easily controlled (stoats, 
rats). Possums and cats from the nearby urban areas also seem to be 
constantly re-invading the site. There are few signs of poaching, or 
‘muttonbirding’, but it can’t be ruled out.

So we come to the current 2005/6 season for the project, fifteen 
years since the project gained momentum at the kind behest of Graeme 
Taylor and Alan Tennyson. Since the halcyon days of 1999-2002, when 
up to 36 chicks were banded during each season, we were faced with 
the rather grim scenario of two chicks, possibly, fledging this past 
breeding season.

This story is to illustrate the obstacles with which we are faced as a 
bird study organisation left with no birds to study. It is not intended to 
accuse or blame organisations which are charged with programmes and 
procedures which affect the populations of wild birds. It is a story of a 
battle between one of the native species of this land and an awesome 
killing machine in the form of a mammal.

In a nice twist of fate, the 2005/6 season got off to a very thankful 
start, for on 1st October 2005, Hugh Clifford and I were re-mapping 

  Mauao from the Southeast side (Paul Cuming)

  A chick occupying an artificial burrow on Mauao. Note hatch and lid behind 
(Hugh Clifford)
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All citations, reprint copies or photocopies of papers on, or 
relating to, any New Zealand bird species that have been 
published in a scientific journal or general magazine other than 
Notornis. These papers or citations will be made available to 
all members, and a list of these publications will be published 
annually in Notornis.

Please send to the Secretary, Claudia Duncan, PO Box 12397, 
Wellington, or c.duncan@clear.net.nz 7Southern 
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The East Asian-Australasian wader leg flag scheme notched up 
its 10,000th sighting report on 14th March with a Brisbane-flagged 
(green) Bar-tailed Godwit seen at Karaka on the Manukau Harbour  
by Tony Habraken.

This 10,000 does not include all those flags seen in the region 
where they were flagged, as these are not entered into the 
Australasian Wader Study Group database but are kept locally 
– in New Zealand by Adrian Riegen and Rob Schuckard.

The AWSG is still learning about wader movement through flag 
sightings so please keep reporting them, no matter how often 
you see the ‘same’ birds.

In New Zealand alone there have been 1,850 Bar-tailed Godwit 
flag reports and 1,370 Lesser Knot reports.

Adrian Riegen would be glad to receive any flag sightings. 
He can be contacted at 231 Forest Hill Rd, Waiatarua, Auckland 8231 Forest Hill Rd, Waiatarua, Auckland 8  
or riegen@xtra.co.nz
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A terrible week weather-wise delayed our planned trip into the Hauraki 
Gulf to catch New Zealand Storm Petrels until Thursday 5th January.  
Six of us: Richard Griffiths (DoC), Halema Jamieson (DoC), Avi (local 
Iwi), Rohan Clarke, Brett Rathe (skipper) and I headed out early on 
Thursday morning.

We headed to a point where Brett expected to find the birds, based 
on the prevailing conditions. After 45 minutes or so we had still not seen 
one, so motored a short way towards the Hen and Chicken Islands. At 
this second chumming location we struck gold and had up to three birds 
around the boat at once. Over the next few hours we tried and tried to 
catch one, until finally we managed to get a bird onboard at 1430 hours. 
It was pretty fantastic to finally have one in the hand after first seeing the 
bird off Whitianga on 25th January 2003; something I’d dreamt about!
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burrow the sight hove into view of a large bundle of down in the form 
of a chick!

The good news was not to last. An article in the Bay News, a local 
free newspaper, a few weeks after we found the live chick in the 
artificial burrow stated that “one tonne of rabbit poison had been 
placed on Mauao, starting on 1 November, and the kill rate was 95-
98%.” It also stated that stoat control was starting, with “about 15-20 
traps placed on Mauao, checked daily and moved on a regular basis”. 
This was good news for the petrels if the control persisted, because 
if there were 95-98% less rabbits, stoats were perhaps more likely to 
switch prey. However, the actions were of little use as there were to be 
few chicks throughout December found alive. The evidence of pests in 
the colonies presented itself with broken eggs and piles of feathers in 
burrows, culminating with the first body on 2nd December in one of 
the colonies closest to an urban area.

Over the course of the next five December nights, we were presented 
with body after body. Dave Wills was able to identify some features on 
the bodies as being due to predation, with some injuries confirmed as 
being typical of stoat predation. Some bodies had the backs of their 
heads missing, a sure sign of predation. We also kept seeing rats, for 
example on 23rd and 30th December, and could not rule these out as 
being part of the problem.

 At the conclusion of the season’s work on 12 January 2006, the last 
two chicks left at the colony were found dead outside their burrows. 
All in all, a total of 13 chicks were found dead, 11 before we could 
band them, and there were three burrows with unknown outcomes 
with chicks in them never seen again. I hope that they fledged. They 
included the chick in the artificial burrow. 

Naturally, we were concerned at the 
results of the season’s work, knowing 
that we put a lot of effort in for very little 
reward. Outcomes as to the future of the 
project were raised with several of the 
governing agencies managing Mauao. In 
short, we can say that we are now part of a 
group of people working toward a holistic 
approach to the long-term survival of the 
bird on this important mainland site.

With our aims well documented, and 
achieved, over the years, we are now poised 
for new phase of the project; one that will 
hopefully see a continued presence of the 
birds on the site for our descendants to 
visit and enjoy. In May two groups of 20 
children toured the site at night with the 
Kiwi Conservation Club. It is pleasing 

to see that, after two initial 2006-7 season nights under our belt this 
month, 55 adult birds have been captured, and the activity in the colony 
with the adults continues apace.

Thank you to all the many volunteers from the various groups 
involved with the monitoring of the birds over the summer: DoC, 
Tauranga City Council, OSNZ Bay of Plenty and Waikato, Bay of 
Plenty Polytechnic and Forest & Bird. Thanks go with warmest regards 
to Hugh Clifford, my mentor and main whip-cracker, for allowing the 
use of the photo of the artificial burrow chick, and for the leadership he 
provided whilst leader of the Grey-faced Petrel Project. The reason I’m 
still doing it, really!
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  Note back of head missing in this young chick (Paul Cuming)
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Some of the white darvic bands and flags on the tarsus of birds 
banded around Tasman Bay have become severely discoloured. 
Many now look cream, and in a few cases almost yellow. Please 
check all ‘odd’ coloured bands carefully - anything looking 
cream or pale yellow is more likely to be discoloured white  
than faded yellow. Please add notes as necessary to OSNZ 
reporting forms.

L#"%*33#5 <-$3I#%
Jamie Wood has taken over as RR for Southland. His contact 
details are c/- Geology Department, Otago University, P.O. Box 
56, Dunedin. His email is larusnz@hotmail.com. Many thanks  
to Phil Rhodes for looking after Southland for a good number 
of years.

Katrina Hansen has a new email address:  
katrina.hansen@xtra.co.nz

L#+#" C&55
Sadly Dr. Peter Bull, a long-time member and fellow of OSNZ 
died on 23rd April, aged 85. Our deepest sympathy is extended 
to Peter’s family and friends.
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(Hugh Clifford)



last year a number of fledglings migrating across the Auckland isthmus 
became disorientated by the lights of the city and were handed into bird 
rescue centres.

A record number of Chatham Island Taiko chicks have been 
produced in monitored burrows this year, with 11 alive in late March. 
Two more non-breeding burrows were also discovered in the Tuku 
Nature Reserve in November using telemetry carried out by the 
Chatham Island Taiko Trust. Thirty-five active burrows are now known 
in the nature reserve, and of 12 birds caught by telemetry this year, seven 
were unbanded suggesting that pest-control operations around known 
burrows are benefiting as yet undiscovered burrows in the vicinity. 
The Taiko Trust this year built a predator-proof fence to secure a safer 
breeding area. Funding for the fence came from the Lotteries Board and 
Biodiversity Condition Fund.

Eleven Blue Ducks were released into the Rolling River (Wangapeka 
catchment, Nelson) in early March, boosting a depleted population 
already in the area. The eggs for the release came from pairs in the 
Rolling River and the nearby Pearse River, and were hatched and raised 
at Peacock Springs, Christchurch as an ‘Operation Nest Egg’ project. The 
Pearse River pair went on to produce another five chicks. In concert with 
stoat trapping, the captive-rearing of young is expected to boost the Blue 
Duck population in the area, with 28 individuals on the Rolling River 
after the release. The goal of the Wangapeka project is to achieve a self-
sustaining Blue Duck population of 50 breeding pairs that will continue 
to be supported by DoC with stoat trapping.

Campbell Island Teal, re-introduced to Campbell Island in 2004  
and 2005 appear to be breeding well with five age ranges of ducklings 
found late this summer on a three-week expedition by DoC workers to 
the island. Unbanded adult birds were also found, which will be last 
year’s ducklings.

Weka have been re-introduced to Totaranui in Abel Tasman National 
Park. Nine birds were translocated from Long Island in the Marlborough 
Sounds in mid-May. The birds will be kept in an aviary for a month to 
adjust to their new environment. Weka were formerly abundant in the 
Abel Tasman National Park, but the last was seen at Totaranui in 2001. 
Around 90 stoat traps have been installed in the Totaranui area to protect 
the new inhabitants. If the Weka stay in the area and do well another 
dozen or so birds may be translocated from Long Island. The species is 
being taken off this island prior to the re-introduction of Tuatara there.

For the first time backpack-mounted transmitters have been 
attached to Black Stilts released into the wild. Previously these had only 
been attached to captive and wild hybrid birds. After several years of 
testing with no apparent effect on the health of the birds involved they 
should enable more successful tracking of released birds in comparison 
to the somewhat unsatisfactory results obtained from tail-mounted 
transmitters. Being able to locate birds more readily helps with the 
monitoring of released individuals, and likely cause of death in those 
that don’t survive, in order to implement management techniques to 
increase the survival rate of the species. Another potential advantage of 
the new transmitters is being able to track the birds from the air.

Captive-bred Orange-fronted Parakeets have been released on 
predator-free Chalky Island in Fiordland. Sixteen birds were released 
in December and fifteen in February, all birds from successive clutches 
raised at Peacock Springs/Isaac Wildlife Trust in spring and summer this 
past year. Tracking the birds using tail-mounted transmitters found most 
of the birds alive and well after the release, and settling in well to their 
new natural surroundings. In their remaining natural range four nests 
were found this breeding season in the South Branch of the Hurunui 
River, with things a bit quieter in the Hawdon and Poulter Valleys, each 
providing only one monitored nest each. Of the captive birds a first 
occurred with one pair laying a third consecutive clutch.

North Island Robins were released onto Somes Island in Wellington 
Harbour in early April. The birds were sourced from the healthy 
population present on Kapiti Island, with the transfer being carried out 
by OSNZ members and DoC. The birds join the Red-crowned Parakeets 
re-introduced to the 25 ha island in 2003 and 2004.

The re-introduced Kokako population at Mount Bruce is probably 
only one good breeding season away from being self-sustaining. The 
population stood at 20 individuals at the end of the 2005-6 breeding 
season, and with good recruitment this year and the forest in good 
condition it is hoped that the 20-pair mark recognised as forming a 
sustainable population might be reached soon. Re-introduced birds 
came from Mangatutu and Mapara in  the Waikato, and don’t recognise 
each other’s song dialects, but chicks should, after hearing both dialects, 
develop a local Mount Bruce dialect, bringing greater genetic diversity 
to the population. A small number of South Island Kokako may still be 
present up the Big River valley in southern Fiordland. Fifty calls, which 
were ascribed by members of the South Island Kokako Investigation 
Trust to being of the species, were heard on one afternoon in January.

a s a a s e o s a po e ease e e s o g y
and headed off to the east. Another few tantalising hours were spent 
trying to catch others of the same species around the boat, but they all 
evaded attempts.

We headed to the Mokohinau Islands to anchor for the night, but 
being quite rough we were unable to scan the islands after dark. The 
following morning we headed out again to a similar chumming location 
and this time had a bird turn up after my predicted 1 minute 30 seconds, 
(alright I had been a little out on the previous day!). We ended up with 
up to six birds around the boat at once, and at 1240 hours managed to 
finally catch another of the species. This bird was similarly processed 
and released with a transmitter. It also flew strongly, this time towards 
the Mokohinaus. We attempted to catch another storm petrel, but with 
25 knot winds and a two-metre-plus swell rising, we decided to call it 
quits mid-afternoon.

An ecstatic crew headed back to Great Barrier and Sandspit, hoping 
that over the next few days some of our questions on the nocturnal 
movements of the birds might be answered, with two birds now carrying 
transmitters. I suspect nobody on board had expected the outcome we 
managed when, by Wednesday, the weather was still looking bad. 
Catching two birds was just fantastic. It took a few days for me to  
stop fizzing!

Other unusual species seen during the trip included two Black-
winged Petrels, Pycroft’s Petrel, Little Shearwater, at least 17 Grey 
Ternlets (on Maori Rocks), and a Long-tailed Skua. What a trip!
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This feature contains unchecked reports. Some sightings require confirmation 
by the OSNZ Rare Birds Committee.

The first two North Island Brown Kiwi chicks conceived in the wild at 
Mount Bruce were released into the wild in early May after being hatched 
in incubators and reared to a release weight of 1200 g. A further 13 captive 
birds from around the country will be released into the area in the coming 
months including the two kiwi currently in the nocturnal house at the 
nearby National Wildlife Centre, which will be replaced by two other 
captive-reared birds.

A Haast Tokoeka hatched in Christchurch under Operation Nest Egg 
is doing well on Centre Island in Lake Te Anau. One month after being 
placed on the island in April the chick had gained 200 g, and was well on its 
way to the 1 kg weight when it could be safely returned to the Haast Tokoeka 
Sanctuary in South Westland.

The first Great Spotted Kiwi chick from a re-introduction project has 
been found in the Rotoiti Nature Recovery Project in Nelson Lakes National 
Park. The chick was found in a burrow with both its parents, Kahurangi and 
Awaroa, the only pair to breed last year. The species was first re-introduced 
to the area in May 2004. This year two pairs laid eggs as evidenced by shell 
fragments, though another two pairs probably nested, with transmitter-
fitted males remaining stationary for long periods. This usually indicates 
incubation, but their burrows could not be located.

Fluttering Shearwater is the third species of seabird to be translocated 
to Mana Island (following transfers of Common Diving Petrel and Fairy 
Prion). The birds were transferred from Long Island in the Marlborough 
Sounds by helicopter, installed in artificial burrows and fed sardine 
smoothies until they fledged. Of the forty birds transferred one died, and 
ten fledged soon after transfer, leaving 29 to fledge successfully. In future 
birds will be transferred earlier to prevent them leaving before forming a 
bond to their new home, and larger amounts of food will be organised as 
the birds ate more sardine than it was thought they would. It is expected 
that another 200 shearwaters will be translocated to Mana in the next two 
years. The first translocated chicks should start returning in 2008 and 
breed in 2011. A sound system that lures all three species of re-introduced 
tubenoses back to the island will continue to be used, and a second, this 
time focussing on Fluttering Shearwaters, is due to be installed.

The Kaikoura Peninsula received another 86 Hutton’s Shearwater 
chicks in early March, following on from last year’s transfer of ten birds. 
The aim is to establish a new breeding colony of the species, which 
currently only breeds in two sites high in the Seaward Kaikoura Range. 
Their new site is on land owned by Whale Watch Kaikoura on the south-
eastern end of the peninsula. It is planned to move another hundred 
chicks each year for the next two years to establish the colony, but the 
project is still at the trial stage, and it will not be known for a number of 
years whether it is successful.

Following the eradication of Kiore almost two years ago, Cook’s 
Petrels have had a second successful breeding season on Little Barrier 
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During summer 2004/5 I gave a lift to a hitch-hiker who turned out to be 
an American who had worked for many summers at bases in Antarctica. 
The talk turned, naturally, to birds, and I found his comments about 
the South Polar Skua (Catharacta maccormicki) particularly interesting. 
Apparently this species used to forage about the dump at McMurdo 
Station. Eventually the Americans cleaned up their act, preventing 
the skuas gaining access to the rubbish. Since then some skuas have 
adopted a new form of behaviour. Some of the people prefer to eat in 
their own quarters, and carry their meals across open ground from the 
mess. The skuas dive-bomb these people, causing them to drop their 
meals in panic, which allows the skuas to drop down and carry off the 
food. This would seem to be a combination of a common skua feeding 
behaviour of harassing other birds until they drop or regurgitate food, 
and their defensive habit of dive-bombing intruders that stray into 
their nesting territory.
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Last winter a Starling with a grossly overgrown and slightly sideways-
curved beak visited the garden bird-feeding station of Doreen Fraser in 
Mount Pleasant, Christchurch. By comparing the length of the beak on 
photos obtained of the bird in profile with the width of the fence paling 
it was using as a perch, the length of the beak was calculated to be  
82 mm. The lower mandible was shorter than the upper.

Despite the impediment of such a long beak, which would have 
hindered the preening of at least part of its plumage, the bird’s 
feathering appeared well-groomed and no different to other Starlings. 
It often appeared with one other Starling, and only occasionally with or 
on the outskirts of the main flock. After cessation of feeding in spring 
the bird was seen less frequently, then not at all.

Such bill deformities are caused due to damage to, or malformation 
of, the horny plates which comprise the beak. Normally these plates are 
continually growing and wearing off at the tip at a similar rate, keeping 
the beak at an unchanging length.
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Early in the evening on December 25th 2005 I was driving between 
Franz Josef and Fox Glaciers when I flushed what appeared to be a Kea 
off a dead possum on the road. As I had never heard of Kea scavenging 
road kills before it was quite a surprise.

To be scientific about it there are a couple of uncertainties, namely 
was it a Kea and what was it doing to the carcass? As it was the end of 
the day I mostly saw a silhouette and there is a chance that the bird was 
a Kaka but my immediate thought was of Kea and we had just seen two 
birds back in the Franz Josef township. As to what the bird was doing, 
this can only be guessed at, as I had no chance to observe its actions 
before it flew up off the possum. The idea that it was collecting fur to 
line a nest crossed my mind but it wasn’t the right season for that.
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The letter from Kimberley Parlane under the heading ‘Robin Attacking 
Mouse’ printed in the December 2004 issue of Southern Bird has reminded 
me of an event I witnessed about a year ago. I watched as a rat ran at high 
speed 40 m down my lawn with a Blackbird in hot pursuit constantly 
pecking viciously at the root of the rat’s tail. I have no idea what the rat 
did to raise the bird’s ire, but it really gave the rat a rough time and the rat 
did not pause to argue. I eventually lost sight of the pair as the rat dashed 
out of sight into a distant hedge with the Blackbird still in pursuit.
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The Australasian Little Grebe seen intermittently on Wharariki 
Dune Lake (near Puponga) for the past few years was seen again 
in late March. At the same time a New Zealand Dabchick was on 
a private pond near Takaka. A Streaked Shearwater found dead 
by Derek Christie on Kawhia Beach on 25/2 will be a first record 
for New Zealand if accepted by the Rarities Committee. Small 
numbers of Glossy Ibises have come south for the winter with 
birds reported from Wairau Lagoons near Blenheim (2/4), Travis 
Wetland/Bexley Wetlands in Christchurch (two), Okuru (South 
Westland) and at the Piako River Mouth (Firth of Thames). Their 
rarer (in New Zealand), larger relative, an Australasian White Ibis 
was reported from Okuru, South Westland by a visiting Scottish 
birder on 17/4. The long-staying Renwick Black Kite was still 
present at Easter. In March a New Zealand Falcon was reported 
on several occasions at the unusual haunt of Puketutu Island near 
Auckland Sewage Works. The confirmed sighting follows reports 
from truck drivers of a probable falcon flying across the causeway 
to the island late last year. Four Black Stilts (two of them colour-
banded) were together at Matahui Point, Tauranga Harbour in 
mid-April. Papakanui Spit held two Large Sand Dotterels on 
16/4, with another or one of the same at Kirks Mudflats, Manukau 
Harbour on 18/4. Awarua Bay hosted a Mongolian Dotterel in 
early March. A Sanderling was found at Maketu, Bay of Plenty 
on 5/3, with four on the same day on the roost at Awarua Bay, 
Southland. Another was on Mason Bay, Stewart Island in May, 
keeping company with 103 New Zealand Dotterels of the rare 
southern race. A Dunlin was seen at Kirks Mudflats in Manukau 
Harbour on 18/4, moving to nearby Karaka on 21/4, and showing 
a fair amount of diagnostic black-bellied breeding plumage. The 
decent total of fourteen Sharp-tailed Sandpipers was at Miranda 
on 5/3. Two Pectoral Sandpipers had also been present at this site 
over summer, and another at Uretara Paddocks, Bay of Plenty on 
28/2. Two Black-tailed Godwits spent the summer at Miranda, 
with another, sexed as a female seen intermittently at the Ashley 
Estuary, Canterbury. This latter bird was colouring-up well when 
seen in March. The Hudsonian Godwit was seen after a couple of 
months’ absence at the Manawatu Estuary at the farewell to the 
birds on 4/3. Another of this species was reported from Otago 
and the long-staying individual remained at Miranda, moulting 
into 50% breeding plumage by early May. Two Terek Sandpipers 
spent most of the summer at Miranda, and three were at Big Sand 
Island, Tapora on 2/4. Personnel on the New Zealand Storm 
Petrel-catching expedition into the Hauraki Gulf in early January 
were also lucky enough to see a Long-tailed Skua. A Whiskered 
Tern was reported from the Lake Grassmere inlet area on 26/2. 
Two black-and-white terns, reported as Sooty Terns were seen at 
Southshore Spit, Christchurch on 9/5.

Sources: What’s Up DoC? Website newsletter, @DOC Canterbury 
Conservancy email newsletter, Birding-NZ email group. 

  Streaked Shearwater. Both photos by Derek Christie.

  Long-beaked Starling by Doreen Fraser
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weighed more than 100 kg.
A New Zealand Falcon was released in early March on Kakepuku 

Mountain just south of Te Awamutu. The one year old female, a captive-
bred bird from the Otorohanga Kiwi House, was taught to hunt by the 
Wingspan Birds of Prey Trust before being released. Laurie and Jan 
Hoverd, in conjunction with the New Zealand Raptor Association and 
the Kakepuku Conservation Society, are involved in a three-year project 
in which it is planned to release more young falcons. Laurie reported a 
number of sightings since the release. The Falcon has already been seen 
to take a Blackbird, two House Sparrows, two Mice and a Rabbit.

The Japanese Snipe, seen in Hamilton City at Forest Lake from 
September last year, appears to have moved on. It was last reported by 
Brian Challinor on 12th February but had gone by the March census. 
The lake will be eagerly scanned next summer to see if it returns.

Our beach patrol ‘bird of the year’ for 2006 is a Streaked Shearwater, 
found by Derek Christie on Kawhia Beach on 25th February. This is 
believed to be the first New Zealand record for this species.

The Waikato OSNZ committee has again risen to the challenge 
of running the region in the absence of a Regional Rep by delegating 
tasks among members. For instance, our monthly evening meetings 
are to have a new look with each having a different chairperson who 
takes responsibility for all aspects of his or her meeting. Meanwhile, 
lake surveys, beach patrols, etc. are continuing seamlessly under their 
several dedicated and experienced convenors.
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This summer has provided many of us with an opportunity to explore 
our region and find interesting things out about our surroundings. 
The Grey-faced Petrel Project is still carrying on under Paul Cuming’s 
leadership, with Hugh Clifford now in a technical role, still based in 
Hamilton. Read a report of the project elsewhere in this issue.

The various Tauranga harbour-care groups held an identification 
workshop day in April to assist with their resource consents, namely 
the fieldwork required to identify different bird species as part of the 
monitoring side of their consents. The day was organised by Robyn 
Skelton, and conducted by Paul Cuming. Paul sacrificed his umbrella 
in the name of getting a Fernbird to show at the Te Maunga settling 
ponds on a horrendously wet and windy field day. Approximately 35 to 
40 people turned up, with a follow-up theory and PowerPoint session 
at DoC’s Greerton office.

Marsh bird surveys continue to be conducted at a Te Puna estuary, 
Waikaraka. Good numbers of Banded Rails and Spotless Crakes 
continue to be found by Sally Greenaway and Dave Lind, who belong 
to the group managing the estuary for mangroves.

Tim Barnard continues to survey the estuaries of Maketu and Little 
Waihi on a regular basis. The latest updates are always handily reported 
in the Birding-NZ email news group. Highlights of April and early 
May included 30 Royal Spoonbills and 49 Banded Dotterel at Little 
Waihi, and 47 Royal Spoonbills and six Little Terns at Maketu. Banded 
Dotterels were also present in good numbers at Maketu (39), and up the 
road at Kaituna Cut (35), along with a Pacific Golden Plover.

Royal Spoonbills also continue to pop up in Tauranga Harbour, 
with two seen in May at very close quarters in Welcome Bay by Jan 
Asher. She and new member Richard Arlidge are regularly reporting 
the activities of these graceful birds.

Eila Lawton spent April ‘hunting’ birds of prey, seeing two New 
Zealand Falcons over headlands between Ohope and Kohi Point. In 
the same month she also gained the rare sighting of two Robins near 
Sentinel Rock in the Kaimais. Her Katikati bush-margin property has 
also produced regular sightings of two Kaka, and up to eight feeding 
New Zealand Pigeons.

Four Black Stilts were also seen in April at Matahui Point, Katikati. 
Brian Chudleigh and Paul Cuming were the lucky viewers. Brian also 
managed to see a few colour-banded Bar-tailed Godwits, one with white 
and green flags on one leg. Also in April Chris Gaskin was over visiting 
the Volcanic Plateau, seeing many rarities including Blue Ducks at four 
separate places in the Whirinaki Forest. Also seen were a few Kaka and 
Yellow-crowned Parakeets.

In March, John Groom conducted a New Zealand Dotterel survey 
at Ohiwa Spit, finding 61 birds, all in non-breeding colours. Also seen 
were over 200 Bar-tailed Godwits and Variable Oystercatchers, 13 
Pacific Golden Plovers and 30 Banded Dotterels.

Brian Chudleigh continues to amaze the local membership with his 
remarkable images of the Uretara Wetlands, Katikati. The intentionally-
flooded paddocks are a haven for all sorts of waterfowl, and have 

Brian s behaviour oriented photographs include Pied Shags fishing 
and White-faced Herons ‘dancing’, chasing fish.

Brian and Paul Cuming have contributed major sections to a 
booklet being launched on 20th May called Birds of Tauranga Harbour. 
It is hoped that harbour groups will embrace the guide and educate 
themselves on what birds are in their backyard estuaries and streams. 
Paul has written the text, while Brian has contributed all the excellent 
bird photographs. It also covers plants, pest control and conserving 
bush corridors around the region. New member Sally Greenaway has 
been instrumental in launching this initiative, and has also contributed 
some text and cover artwork.

There was an unconfirmed report of a Bobwhite Quail on Mauao/
Mount Maunganui in February, but this has to remain unconfirmed. 
There are plenty of Californian Quails on the mountain.
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A typical Taranaki summer morning greeted those of us who partici-
pated in the inaugural pelagic trip from Port Taranaki on 18th February. 
The weather was fine, calm and warm, with enough breeze and swell to 
provide ideal flying conditions for oceanic birds. Highlights included 
hundreds of Australasian Gannets working over schools of fish, White-
fronted Terns, Buller’s and Flesh-footed Shearwater, and a Reef Heron 
and New Zealand Fur Seals around and on the Sugar Loaf Islands. 
Nothing extraordinary was seen, but it was a great way to spend the 
morning. The skipper was somewhat bemused that we only wanted 
to chase around after birds but then it didn’t take him long to clean up 
his boat at the end of the trip. One person suggested that the next trip 
should be held in a 30 knot southerly! Any starters out there?

The following weekend members headed inland to the Hutuwai 
Forest for a two-day trip. Numbers of common birds were down but 
North Island Brown Kiwi were heard and Fernbird seen. Meanwhile 
Julie and I were visiting the Far North where we saw Marsh Crake, 
Brown Kiwi and Brown Quail. Aroha Island (near Kerikeri) is a must-
visit location on any birding trip to that region.

Continuing the things pelagic theme, at the March meeting one 
member told us of watching Little Blue penguin chasing anchovies 
when he was out in a boat off New Plymouth. A pair of Australasian 
Bitterns were seen during the March field trip to Nowell’s Lakes in South 
Taranaki. Only two members and a visitor from England were there to 
see them. Elise Smith spoke to us about a proposal for an environment 
centre at Pukekura Park where groups with environmental concerns 
would be able to communicate with each other and the public at large. 
It was agreed that we should support the proposal.

At the April meeting Ron Lambert, who had just returned from 
a brief visit to China, informed us that it was not a good place for 
birdwatchers to go as there were very few birds to see. Barry Hartley 
reported on his meeting with the Hartys to discuss arrangements for 
the 2007 AGM. We then discussed ideas for tours, field trips and all the 
other minutiae needed for a successful event.

Beach patrols were productive with more birds found than of late 
but nothing uncommon. Our April expedition along the Rahiri track on 
the fringes of Egmont National Park to look and listen for Riflemen was 
undertaken in rather inclement weather. The Riflemen, having more 
sense, stayed in what shelter they could find and, with the majority  
of our members being audibly-challenged, hearing them was out of  
the question.

The May meeting started rather quietly with Bill Van Gorkum 
giving a eulogy to his late wife Jeanne and the profound influence 
she had on his birding observations. Amongst members’ reports, a 
Royal Spoonbill seen and photographed at Mokau was banded at 
Wairau Lagoon on 7th November 2005. Seven New Zealand Dabchicks 
at the Inglewood oxidation ponds was less than a previous count. 
Eight Little Black Shags seen fishing together in the Waitara River 
prompted the question as to why other members of the shag family 
which associate with Little Black (i.e. Little Shag and Black Shag) prefer  
to fish alone? A Falcon has been seen around Pukekura Park and a 
highlight was the sighting of a White Heron at the Waiongana Stream. 
An uncommon visitor to Taranaki, the last reported sighting was at 
Barrett Lagoon around five years ago.

Barry Hartley spoke about the Sandy Bay subdivision on the South 
Taranaki coast, which started in 2001. Initially attempts were made to 
‘reclaim’ the sand dunes, but now the developer, DoC and local iwi 
have come together with a more conservation-orientated plan.

The May field trip, held on a fine autumn day, was a two part affair. 
In the morning we toured Barrett Lagoon on the western outskirts of 
New Plymouth. Here Tui were very numerous feeding and flitting 
around the flowering Banksias. Some of their calls were unusual. 
Fantails were also very active, and Paradise Shelducks plentiful on and 16 Southern 
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my patch was uneventful with few shore birds due to the time of year. 
Any disappointment soon disappeared on our return home to a few 
rounds of warm pikelets, tea or wine and polite conversation. Only the 
cooling of the temperature forced us to disperse; non attendees may 
regret missing out.
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The weather forecast of strong winds failed to deter the six hardy souls 
who took part in the April field trip to Mataikona. The first stop was to 
examine Wharepouri’s mark and discuss its significance. Nearby was a 
reminder of the possibilities of a tsunami, a pole indicated that a safe 
place was 35 feet above sea level.

The second stop at a beach further along the road failed to turn up 
any birds at all, but between there and the next stop Goldfinches flew 
alongside the road. The wind wasn’t too bad when we arrived at the 
Mataikona River mouth where we saw Variable Oystercatchers, Black-
backed Gulls, Paradise Shelducks and White-fronted Terns. Among nine 
White-faced Herons there we were delighted to find a Reef Heron, which 
those present watched for some time as it fished along the shallows.

At our April meeting Narena Olliver gave us a fascinating 
presentation on antique prints with particular reference to birds within 
‘The History of the Discovery of New Zealand’s Natural History’. She 
mentioned the use of copper plate to capture images of flora and fauna 
by Joseph Banks on Captain Cook’s voyages. One of a Tui produced in 
1777 is a fine example of the workmanship involved. It seems the artists 
often worked from skins or reconstructed bones, which resulted in a more 
stylised reproduction of the birds. The colours were quite amazing.

It was interesting to note that in slightly more modern prints artists 
produced a more natural representation of the birds. Another artist 
mentioned within her talk was Edward Lear, who drew from life. Narena 
talked of wood-engraving and lithographs, and made reference to such 
publications as W.B. Oliver’s 1950 book New Zealand Birds and Buller’s 
Birds of New Zealand.

Mike Imber gave a thought-provoking presentation on the work with 
which he has been associated regarding Cook’s Petrels. It is amazing that 
their chicks are abandoned by their parents ten days before they fledge, 
migrate to winter feeding grounds (or wherever they spend their juvenile 
years), feed on a food source that they have never seen whole, and catch 
it by methods they have never been taught. Mike’s presentation was full 
of many excellent pictures of Cook’s and other petrels.

The garden bird survey has been taken up by many members in 
the region, and a few non-members. There is a good deal of enthusiasm 
about the project, and the resulting discussion and comparisons between 
each garden.
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March’s indoor meeting was a members evening with five presentations 
by members of the highlights of their recent birding activities. John 
Geale dazzled us with photos of some of the 1,800 bird species found 
in Peru in the Polylepis forest, and in the Andes. He commented on 
the wide variety of birds, for example 67 species of hummingbirds, 70 
different tanagers and over a hundred species of flycatchers. 

Andy Falshaw described an eco-tour in a small ship from Argentina 
to the Antarctic Peninsula via Tierra Del Fuego, the Falkland Islands 
and South Georgia. Moving in an animated manner across the room, 
he showed us why steamer ducks are so named. His most impressive 
picture was of a great gathering of King Penguins on South Georgia.

David Cornick spoke about the release, and the early days of care, of 
Fluttering Shearwaters on Mana Island. Forty chicks were helicoptered 
in, installed in burrows and fed daily. In the process one Fairy Prion 
was also observed nesting there – a new record for Mana Island.

Geoff de Lisle described his enjoyment of a wader field course 
held at Miranda in January. He and others were kept busy from dawn 
to dusk (no time for the hot springs!). He showed us the capture, by 
cannon-net, of several hundred Wrybills and Lesser Knots, and just 
how muddy the Firth of Thames shoreline can be!

Finally, Ian Armitage wound up the evening with a report on the 
ongoing monthly Pencarrow Lakes to Cook Strait coastline bird survey. 
Thirty-five species have been recorded around the larger of the two 
lakes, with Paradise Shelduck, Black Swan and Mallard dominating. 
Along the shoreline 36 species have been recorded, with Banded 
Dotterels and Black-backed Gulls being the most frequently seen birds. 
Several species were observed offshore including a number of petrels 
and albatrosses. The survey will continue through to 2007.

Notes of unusual bird sightings made during the summer included 
a Chukor at Kingston (maybe an escaped cage bird), Reef Herons at 
Mahina and Shelley Bays in Wellington Harbour, many Red-crowned 

roosting around the Massey Memorial headland.
Who said that Wellington is sometimes windy? To support that 

view several Black Swans were actually seen flying ‘backwards’ in the 
teeth of a recent and severe southerly storm. A flock of up to 50 White-
fronted Terns have been seen regularly at Days Bay. Two observations 
were made of aggressive behaviour by Starlings; a Starling continuously 
harassing a Banded Dotterel in Porirua Harbour, and competition 
between Starlings, Eastern Rosellas and Kingfishers for a nesting hole 
in a beech tree in Whiteman’s Valley, Upper Hutt, previously used by 
Kingfishers. The Starlings won the first round, nesting and fledging by 
mid-October. After some time, possibly enough to allow the Starling 
odours to disperse, the Kingfishers moved in and nested in December, 
fledging in mid-January. The Rosellas nested in a tree a few hundred 
metres away. They suffered not just a loss of territory but subsequently 
a loss of their brood. The raucous distress of the parents drew attention 
to a Harrier, seen carrying off a fledgling Rosella.

In April Paul Jansen (DoC, Wellington) told us of the progress in 
the Kakapo Recovery Programme since his involvement commenced 
in 1996. Many and diverse have been the cunning techniques used to 
encourage these indolent birds to breed. Paul describes their metabolism 
as being very similar to that of a stone, but they get themselves in to 
gear (it is not known following what trigger) when the Rimu masts. 
The female wanders about in November checking out the Rimu, but it 
is not known what she is looking for. The latest techniques developed 
for artificial insemination, based on on-site work by Carlos Blanc from 
Spain, is showing promise. Paul’s talk was very timely with the special 
issue of Notornis having just been published.

Reg Cotter described his own personal interest and involvement in 
birds and their conservation at the May meeting. This started more than 
40 years ago, when several earlier and prominent ornithologists in the 
Society introduced Reg to the observation of birds. Reg described, with 
many illustrations, aspects of the observations he has been involved with 
around Wellington Harbour, along the Cook Strait coastline, in Porirua/
Pauatahanui Harbour and in the Marlborough Sounds. More recently Reg 
described the challenges, enjoyment and successes of his work with the 
conservation of various petrels and shearwaters in the Cook Strait area 
and in the Chatham Islands. Thanks Reg for an entertaining evening! 

Once again Peter Reese held several banding sessions recently at 
the Wellington Zoo. Many members enjoy being involved with these 
sessions, which provide first hand experience in handling several of the 
smaller bird species. Peter’s studies are also making a sound contribution 
towards knowledge on the ages and movements of the common birds of 
Wellington suburbs. More than 2,400 birds of 15 species have now been 
banded by the banding group.

Several members have contributed to the translocation of North Island 
Robins from Kapiti Island to Somes Island/Matiu in Wellington Harbour,  
an exercise that is likely to be both effective and popular with visitors to  
the island.
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Mike Bell of Blenheim gave a fascinating illustrated talk at our February 
meeting on the eradication of cats on Ascension Island, in the South 
Atlantic.

In March David Melville hosted two Chinese ladies, Yang Xiuzhi 
from Wetlands International China Programme, Beijing, and Jia Na 
from the Yalu Jiang National Nature Reserve, Liaoning Province. Ms. 
Jia spoke about the Yalu NNR with a brief illustrated account of the 
area, showing the types of habitat and some of the birds present. Both 
ladies are currently ‘on secondment’ to the Miranda Shorebird Centre, 
which has a sister relationship with Yalu Jiang. David Butler was also 
present and gave an update on the progress on the planned Brook 
Waimarama Bird Sanctuary, Nelson.

A small attendance at the April meeting was treated to an updated 
and enlightening version of David Melville’s presentation on the history 
and spread of the H5N1 bird flu virus. Some members on this night had 
spread their ‘wings’ to other corners of New Zealand, including pelagic 
trips, or further off shore to Korea and the USA.

Willie Cook spent a week assisting the Department of Conservation 
with the transfer of Hutton’s Shearwater onto the Kaikoura Peninsula. 
Willie also reported two Cattle Egrets in early April near the Waimea 
estuary. One was also seen in the Lower Moutere area. Numbers of 
these birds are much smaller than a few years ago.

Chris Petyt from Golden Bay reported a New Zealand Dabchick 
in late March on a small lake on a private property near Onekaka. The 
Australian Little Grebe is still seen from time to time on the Wharariki 
Dune Lake. Chris commented on 22 Turnstones in breeding plumage on 
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present were exhibiting reddish colour.
In early March the Department of Conservation, Nelson and 

the Tasman District Council organised a three-day educational 
programme on Rabbit Island to celebrate Seaweek. A round robin of 
activities covered seven topics including conservation of our seabirds. 
Three regional members of OSNZ volunteered to staff the seabird 
conservation station. Twenty-one classes of primary school children 
from the Waimea and Motueka Districts attended this event held in 
excellent weather in one of the finest outdoor classrooms. Each class 
had a 30-minute session in which the albatross family was highlighted. 
A tape spread to 3.5 meters representing wing tip to wing tip of these 
large birds allowed up to 18 children to stand shoulder to shoulder and 
made a lasting impression on many.

In addition to the above Pauline Samway has produced an 
illustrated booklet describing the birds on the Motueka sandspit, and 
this was the basis for a written quiz.

Feedback from pupils and teachers expressed a high percentage 
of very positive comments. Have we sown seeds for future members  
of OSNZ?

Peter Field has written a detailed description of a dark coloured 
raptor seen on his property near Nelson four times in the last year. It 
appeared out of a small copse of beech trees and missed his head by 
less than 1.5 metres. Remaining at eye level it flew onto a neighbouring 
property skirting low over the rough hillside. It was definitely smaller 
than a Harrier, but larger and more ‘muscly’ than a New Zealand 
Falcon. It flew in a leisurely fashion with shallow wing beats, gliding 
briefly with its wings tips noticeably drooped, albeit slightly. A quick 
sketch made of the head on profile matched that of a Black Falcon as 
shown in an Australian field guide. 

Rob Schuckard has just returned from South Korea and reports 
that a total of 21 Bar-tailed Godwits colour-banded at the top of the 
South Island were recorded in the Yellow Sea region on their northward 
migration. The birds represented banding at all five sites used so far 
across Tasman and Golden Bay. Rob was among a group consisting of 
members of the Australasian Wader Study Group and Birds Korea near 
Gunsan, while Adrian Riegen and Keith Woodley were in Yalu Jiang 
and recorded 12 similar birds in their total.
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The Farewell to the Godwits at Southshore Spit had television coverage 
this year, with TV1 featuring a short snippet between the news and 
weather. OSNZ members help at this event every year by showing those 
present the birds through their telescopes. Strangely, due to unhelpful 
tides in March, the farewell was held on the last day of February this 
year, a little before the time when the majority of birds depart.

Bexley Wetland, part of the green edge of the Avon-Heathcote 
Estuary, and right next to a residential development hosted a new species 
(in recent years at least) in late January in the shape of an Australasian 
Bittern. This site also held a Glossy Ibis in April. Both of these species 
are regular winter visitors at nearby Travis Wetland. Bexley Wetland is 
a great place for photographing wildfowl and common waders, with 
a path enabling close views of birds habituated to passing walkers. 
Those other winter visitors, Cattle Egrets were seemingly late arriving, 
but did so eventually in late May near Waikuku with 24 being found, 
continuing the increase of 2005.

Cape Barren Geese continue their wanderings, with birds further 
to those reported in the March issue seen at Ki-Wainono Lagoon 
(coastward of Waimate) where two were present in early March, one at 
the upland Lake Georgina in mid-May, and two at residential Westlake 
in suburban Halswell in early May.

A Yellow-eyed Penguin that moulted near Kaikoura in late summer 
has continued to return to its small cave to the present date in late 
May. The bird was banded as a chick on Otago Peninsula four years 
ago. Kaikoura resident Alan Shaw continues to check on the bird. In 
Lyttelton Harbour Kerry-Jayne Wilson reported a wandering Reef 
Heron at Camp Bay in early May. Unfortunately this species is very 
scarce in the region these days.

Sheila Petch, Jan Walker and others continue to diligently check for 
banded godwits at the Southshore Spit roost on a regular basis. They 
received some interesting news in March when one of ‘their’ birds was 
seen on northward migration at Chongming Dao, a large island at the 
mouth of the Yangtze River downstream of Shanghai.

Up to 75 Red-necked Stints finally chose to use Greenpark Sands, 
Lake Ellesmere just before they were due to leave. It is a bit of a 
mystery where the majority had hung out for the summer, as previous 

population of the species at Lake Ellesmere is about 100 birds. The 
lower numbers may be due to poor breeding success in recent years.

Following the report of the stray Eastern Curlew at Lake Ellesmere 
in the March regional roundup, a further unusual record of the species 
was received of a long staying individual, later joined by a second, at the 
Avon-Heathcote Estuary wader roost. The species is only occasionally 
recorded at this estuary. A Whimbrel was also seen on a few occasions 
about the same time.

Christchurch City Council ranger Andrew Crossland provided 
the worrying news that ten New Zealand Pigeons were known to 
have died in the city since November, seemingly after eating a plant 
either poisonous to them, or which made them drunk so that they flew 
clumsily into solid objects. Hopefully the source of the problem can be 
found and eliminated to keep the species in the city. A partial leucistic 
New Zealand Pigeon with very patchy plumage has been frequenting 
the Mount Thomas area in the foothills between Oxford and Loburn.

The February members evening had a distinctive Australian feel 
to it, when Ann Sherlock presented great photos of scenery and birds 
produced during an epic trip across the Top-end. Phyllis Paltridge 
showed pictures from Cairns, an area familiar to many Canterbury 
members. Jill West presented a thought-provoking short report on the 
problems of birds causing flashovers on power-lines and the means 
employed in preventing damage both to birds and the power network 
– generally putting wires further apart and further from earthing 
structures, and protecting other susceptible components.

California-based globetrotting kiwi birder Carol Donovan provided 
an insight into the competitive and ever-changing world of bird-listing 
in March, providing mouth-watering slides showing examples of 
species from bird families worldwide. As mentioned in the last issue 
of Southern Bird she recently achieved the goal of seeing at least one 
example of every bird family currently extant.

In April Ron Nilsson gave a report of the recent Fiordland Kakapo 
expedition, with digital photos graphically showing the spectacular 
ruggedness of the landscape, the difficulties of access and weather, and 
the exposed nature of some of the campsites used. A search for the South 
Island Kokako was added on to the expedition, following up reports 
from a GNS scientist in deepest Southern Fiordland. Good numbers 
of interesting loud calls were heard in the few hours after arrival, but 
typically the birds refused to call on an atypically tropical day following 
this, and then the team had to leave once again not pinning this most 
elusive of birds down. A follow-up pair of expeditions is planned, 
subject to funding, to hopefully prove the species is still alive, if rather 
poorly, in the South Island.

Field trips have visited the Hawdon Valley and SH73 lakes 
in April, finding all the expected birds, but missing the scarce 
Yellowheads and Orange-fronted Parakeets in a very quiet Hawdon 
forest, probably due to the visit taking place during the moult. 
The Yellow-crowned Parakeets, Robins, and Australasian Crested 
Grebes were nice to see anyway. The waders were farewelled on  
1st April, when most of the godwits seemed to have already departed. 
The finding of an Eastern Curlew was a bonus, as were the flights of 
oystercatchers and godwits coming to roost at dusk. May saw a small 
band of members visit the Flea Bay area of Banks Peninsula as part of the 
regional reserves presence/absence project. Tomtits were found in good 
numbers in a fairly impressive Red Beech remnant, but Riflemen and 
Brown Creepers present elsewhere in similar habitats on the peninsula 
were absent. Francis and Shireen Helps extended great hospitality to 
members by showing their impressive trap-protected White-flippered 
Penguin colony, and a couple of hundred of this species rafting on the 
waters of Flea Bay in late afternoon.
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A recent highlight for many Otago members has been involvement 
with the OSNZ/DoC project to catch and individually band and 
flag migratory shorebirds. In preparation several members regularly 
surveyed the estuaries around Dunedin for suitable catching sites, 
checking the roosting habits of the birds on certain tides, etc. David 
Melville and Rob Schuckard included Dunedin in their South Island 
trips on two occasions recently. The first cannon-netting attempt in 
October caught only two Bar-tailed Godwits. The second in early March 
was much more successful, catching an additional 37 godwits. Both 
catches were at Warrington Beach, which has proved to be an ideal site. 
This was the first time most Otago members had experienced cannon-
netting; helping with setting up the net, camouflaging, weighing birds 
and recording bands and flags.

The highest count of godwits around the Otago Peninsula this year 
was 1,829 during the summer wader count. Several flagged birds from 
other areas and countries have been recorded. After the winter wader 18 Southern 
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